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Nevada Commission on Postsecondary Education

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING

October 4, 2013
The Commission on Postsecondary Education will conduct a quarterly meeting on November 6, 2013, commencing 9:00a.m., at the locations listed below via videoconferencing:

Nevada Department of Education Boardroom
Nevada Department of Education Boardroom

9890 South Maryland Parkway Suite 221
700 East Fifth Street

Las Vegas, NV 89183
Carson City, NV 89701

The Commission may take items out of order; combine two or more items for consideration; remove an item from the agenda; or, delay discussion on any item.  The Commission will take public comment at the beginning and end of this meeting and may allow public comment after conclusion of any contested case or quasi-judicial proceedings that may affect the due process rights of an individual.  The Commission will limit public comment five minutes.  Written submissions will be considered.  While there will be no restriction on comments based on viewpoint, repetitive comments will be limited.
AGENDA

General Business


A.
Call to Order
Informational

B.
Public Comment
Informational


C.
Open Meeting Compliance
Informational

D.
Roll Call
Informational


E.
Adoption of Agenda
For possible action

F.
Approval of Minutes
For possible action

G.
Adoption of 2014 Meeting Dates
For possible action


H.
Administrator’s Report
Informational
Applicants for Initial Provisional Licensure 

1.
89030 Bail
For possible action


2.
AMO School NV
For possible action


3.
Cultural Diversity Foundation
For possible action


4.
Foundation For An Independent Tomorrow
For possible action

5.
International Dealers Academy*
For possible action

6.
Pahrump Academy of Dental Assisting
For possible action



*This item to be heard after item 13b
Applicants for Full Term License


7.
Fuzuba School of Massage & Reflexology
For possible action


8.
Konold Institute
For possible action


9.
Las Vegas Institute of Technology
For possible action


10.
Southwest Accelerated Dental Assisting Careers
For possible action


10.
World Series of Poker Dealer Academy
For possible action
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Closed Session

12a.
Pursuant to NRS 241.030(1)(a) and NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in closed session to consider the character, alleged misconduct, professional competence, or physical or mental health of Mark Collingbourne.  
13a.
Pursuant to NRS 241.030(1)(a) and NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in closed session to consider the character, alleged misconduct, professional competence, or physical or mental health of Saron Wright.  

Open Session


12b.
Pursuant to NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in open session and vote to 



approve or deny Mark Collingbourne’s application for continued employment in a  



postsecondary educational institution.
For possible action

13b.
Pursuant to NAC 394.685(3), the Commission will meet in open session and vote to  




approve or deny Saron Wright’s application for continued employment in a  




postsecondary educational institution.
For possible action

14.
Election of Officers
For possible action

Comments

15. Commission
Informational
16. Public Comment
Informational

Adjournment

This agenda was mailed to groups and individuals as requested and posted at the following locations:

Commission on Postsecondary Education, 8778 South Maryland Parkway, Suite 105, Las Vegas, NV

Nevada Department of Education, 700 East Fifth Street, Carson City, NV

Notice: Members of the public who require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting, or those requesting a copy of supporting agenda materials are requested to notify the Commission on Postsecondary in writing at:  Bonnie Shanteler, 8778 South Maryland Parkway, Suite 105, Las Vegas, Nevada 89123, or by calling 702-486-7330, or via E-Mail to bshanteler@cpe.state.nv.us.  Please notify the agency within a reasonable time to fulfill requests prior to the meeting date. 
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MINUTES OF THE COMMISSION ON POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION

November 6, 2013

Prior to the start of the meeting, Chairwoman North asked Mr. Perlman to introduce Ms. Maricris Wu.  Mr. Perlman stated she started in August and came from the Wynn Resort and has a background in accounting.  Chairwoman North welcomed her and stated that there were several new commissioners and asked that everyone introduce themselves which was accomplished.

CALL TO ORDER
The meeting, held at the Nevada Department of Education in both Carson City and Las Vegas, Nevada (via video conferencing), was called to order by Chairwoman North at approximately 9:00a.m.  Mr. Perlman certified compliance with the Open Meeting Law.  Chairwoman North requested a roll call and Ms. Shanteler complied.  A quorum was present. 

PUBLIC COMMENT

None.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT
Commissioner North, Chair

Commissioner Clark, Vice Chair
Commissioner Cook

Commissioner Falvey

Commissioner Fralick

Commissioner Frederick

Commissioner Lynch

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT
None
STAFF IN ATTENDANCE
Mr. David Perlman, Administrator

Ms. Bonnie Shanteler, Compliance Audit Investigator
Ms. Maricris Wu, Education Specialist
Mr. Robert Whitney, Deputy Attorney General

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE
See attached sheet.
AGENDA
Motion to approve by Commissioner Lynch, seconded by Commissioner Falvey.  Unanimous.

MINUTES
Motion to approve by Commissioner Cook, seconded by Commissioner Frederick.  Unanimous.
2014 MEETING DATES

February 12


May 7


August 6


November 6

Motion to adopt above meeting dates by Commissioner Cook, seconded by Commissioner Lynch.  Unanimous.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Mr. Perlman’s report was accepted as written.  Mr. Perlman stated that with six schools still not reporting, enrollment for the July through September 2013 quarter was 8,370 students.
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PROVISIONAL LICENSURE

89030 Bail
Testified:
Ms. Nakia Woodson
Discussion:
Ms. Woodson introduced herself as the school’s director and instructor and said the school would be offering the 8-hour training program required by the Division of Insurance for bail agents, as well as the required 3-hour continuing education course.  Commissioner Falvey asked her how she would be able to continue as a substitute teacher for the Clark County School District and still operate the school.  Ms. Woodson stated that the class would be taught once a month and that she had the option of declining to teach for the school district if there was a conflict.  Commissioner Clark asked how many students she expected per class and Ms. Woodson estimated there would be from five to ten.  Commissioner Clark asked how much books cost and Ms. Woodson said the estimated cost for training materials would be about $210 per student.  Commissioner Lynch asked where the classes would be held and Ms. Woodson said they have classroom space within the facility where the bail bond agency is located.  Commissioner Lynch asked about job opportunities for bail agents and Ms. Woodson stated there were about 40 bail agent companies where students could apply for work or they could go into business for themselves.  Commissioner Lynch asked if a student could get assistance if they failed the exam and Ms. Woodson stated they could get additional assistance at no cost.  Commissioner Lynch asked how the school would attract students and Ms. Woodson said that once the school was approved by the Commission, the Division of Insurance would put them on an approved provider list.  She added that she was also developing a web site.  Commissioner Fralick asked who had developed the information and Ms. Woodson stated she put the information together.  Commissioner Fralick commended her on the good information but that it did have some typos that should be corrected.  Commissioner Frederick asked when a student could retake the state test after failing it and Ms. Woodson said they could retake it after one business day.  She added that students would be required to complete a practice test and score at least 70% to pass but her goal was to have them score 90%.  Those who failed the practice test could retake the course or get one-on-one tutoring.  Commissioner Frederick stated she was pleased the school was being proactive.  Commissioner Clark asked if there was any additional charge to help students who score less than 70% or fail the state test and Ms. Woodson stated there would be no additional charge.
Motion:
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1That a 12-month provisional license be granted to 89030 Bail to offer their Bail Agent training program, contingent upon receipt of a $10,000 surety bond.
By:
Commissioner Fralick.
Second:
Commissioner Falvey.
Result:
Unanimous
AMO School NV
Testified:
Mr. Marte Hilario
Discussion:
Mr. Hilario introduced as the school’s director and stated the school would be offering a 500-hour massage program designed to allow students to obtain licensure from the Nevada State Board of Massage Therapy.  Commissioner Lynch asked how many directors and how many instructors would be working for the school and Mr. Hilario stated that there was one academic director who was also an instructor.  Commissioner Lynch asked Mr. Hilario about his background and he explained that he worked in the medical field for about 20 years.  He stated his background was in a support position, maintaining hardware and software that managed treatment for cancer patients.  Commissioner Lynch expressed her concern that he did not seem to have any experience operating a school.  Mr. Hilario stated he was a certified project manager, that he had read the requirements for in NRS and NAC Chapters 394, and that he was a quick learner.  Commissioner Lynch reiterated her concerns, stating that project management does not require the same skills and knowledge as operating a private school.  She said there were standards for record keeping and dealing with students.  Commissioner Fralick asked if he will be hiring individuals with Tui Na experience and questioned how he would advertise.  Mr. Hilario stated he would hire a qualified instructor and that he will advertise in the newspaper and online.  Commissioner Frederick asked if he had found any externship sites yet and Mr. Hilario said he was waiting until he had Commission approval.  Commissioner Lynch asked if any financing would be available for students and that most of the other schools offered federal financial aid.  Mr. Hilario stated he would work one-on-one with students to find all available sources of funding and would even offer payment plans.  Commissioner Lynch asked if the school would be in a difficult financial position if fewer students enrolled or if students had to make payments.  Mr. Hilario stated that it would be more difficult, but stated he had sufficient capital to make it a viable business.  He stated that he had not yet secured a facility and was waiting on approval from the Commission.
Motion: SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1 
That a 12-month provisional license be granted to the AMO School NV to offer their massage training program, contingent upon receipt of instructor information and surety in the amount of $80,000. 
By:
Commissioner Fralick.
Second:
Commissioner Cook.
For:
Chairwoman North; Commissioner Cook; Commissioner Fralick.

Opposed:
Commissioner Falvey; Commissioner Frederick.

Abstained:
Commissioner Lynch.
Discussion:
Chairwoman North asked Mr. Whitney if there had to be a conflict before a person could abstain from voting and Mr. Whitney replied that a person could abstain for any reason.  He said if it was for a conflict of interest a reason would have to be disclosed.  Commissioner Lynch stated that she was not in favor of approval and if she was required to vote she would vote for denial.  Mr. Hilario stated he would reapply and asked what he could do to obtain approval and Chairwoman North stated that he needed to work with Mr. Perlman and consider the comments made today by the commissioners.

Result:
Motion failed and licensure was denied.
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Cultural Diversity Foundation
Testified:
Dr. Joni Flowers
Discussion:
Dr. Flowers introduced herself as the executive director and stated the school would provide computer skills for workforce development.  Commissioner Lynch stated her concerns that Dr. Flowers would be the only instructor and also serve as director.  Dr. Flowers replied that there was one other instructor and that another would be hired.  She stated she would be teaching only one or two classes allowing her time to serve as the director.  Commissioner Lynch asked if the school would be enrolling more that 3,000 students a year and asked how the short term training would lead to employment.  Dr. Flowers stated that the courses consisted of eight hours of software application training that prepared students for work in the clerical, accounting and IT fields.  She stated she has 17 computers and was ordering four more and had more than adequate classroom space.  Commissioner Frederick asked what training would be provided to students who had no typing skills and Dr. Flowers stated they would provide entry level keyboarding prior to enrolling a student in class.  She added that all students would be assessed prior to enrolling.  Commissioner  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Lynch asked why the budget estimate for books was $62,000 and asked if students would be charged extra.  Dr. Flowers stated each student will get a book and it was included as part of the tuition.
Motion:
That a 12-month provisional license be granted to the Cultural Diversity Foundation to offer computer software application training, contingent upon receipt of surety in the amount of $10,000.
By:
Commissioner Cook.
Second:
Commissioner Fralick.
Result:
Unanimous.

Foundation for An Independent Tomorrow
Testified:
Ms. Janet Blumen, Ms. Penny Hagen, Ms. Stacey Howell, Mr. Jake McClellan 
Discussion:
Ms. Blumen introduced herself and the other members with her and stated that the school will provide specialized vocational training for workforce development.  Commissioner Frederick asked if it would be harder for students to obtain employment without an extern/intern component.  Ms. Blumen replied that they were looking into developing externship and Mr. McClellan said they have talked to several doctors to see if they would take students into externship for the medical program.  Commissioner Frederick asked how long the externship would be and Mr. McClleland replied that it would be from 4-6 weeks.  He added that they already have a volunteer program set up with Valley Hospital for students to serve as guides.  Commissioner Frederick stated that externship helped student overcome barriers to employment.  Chairwoman North stated that the financial statement showed a significant drop in revenue and Ms. Hagen explained it was due to a drop in federal funding and that varied from year to year.  Ms. Blumen stated they have four different revenue streams and are constantly monitoring them to ensure they do not take on more clients than they can service.  She added that she does not take salary.  Commissioner Lynch asked if they were currently operating a school and Ms. Blumen replied that they have been teaching soft skills such as resume writing and interviewing techniques.  She said that employers wanted more skill sets which prompted this application.  She added that their clients had been sent to other schools, but they believed they could do the training for less.  Commissioner Lynch showed a flier from the school that indicated students could enroll in more than just soft skills.  Mr. McClellan said they could take anyone who meets their entrance requirements, but there was no charge to the student.  
Motion:
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1That a 12-month provisional license be granted to the Foundation for an Independent Tomorrow to offer their Certified Medical Administrative Assistant; Home Health Care Attendant, MS Productivity, Logistics Associate and Logistics Technician training programs, contingent upon receipt of surety in the amount of $10,000.

By:
Commissioner Fralick
Second:
Commissioner Frederick.  
Discussion:
Commissioner Lynch asked the motion be amended to include that the school prepare a report on the results of externship for the Home Healthcare program and that it be submitted to the administrator by the end of the provisional period.  Commissioner Fralick amended the recommendation to include this which was seconded by Commissioner Frederick.
Result:
Unanimous.

International Dealers Academy

Testified:
Mr. Perlman; Mr. Whitney
Discussion:
Mr. Whitney stated that the Commission could take action on this matter even though the applicant was not present.  Mr. Perlman stated that this application was tabled during the last meeting and that the Commission should take the recommended action which was to deny licensure.  If denied, the applicant would have to reapply with a complete and updated application.
Motion:
That the application for the International Dealers Academy be denied as the applicant does not meet the financial stability requirements of 394.445(1) nor personnel requirements as required by  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1394.445(3).
By:
Commissioner Frederick.
Second:
Commissioner Clark.
Result:
Unanimous.
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Pahrump Academy for Dental Assisting

Testified:
Dr. Ruezga; Mr. Jacob Blodgett
Discussion:
Mr. Blodgett introduced himself and Dr. Ruezga.  Mr. Blodgett stated that the program provided basic dental assisting skills as well as some advanced techniques.  Commissioner Lynch asked if Dr. Ruezga would also be continuing his dental practice and he replied that he would.  He added that the school would operate after normal business hours and that his associate would operate the practice on Fridays, allowing him to instruct and manage the school.  Commissioner Fralick asked for more detail on externship and placement and Mr. Blodgett said that externship would be conducted in Dr. Ruezga's practice as well as other dental practices in Pahrump.  Commissioner Frederick asked how many dental practices were in Pahrump and Mr. Blodgett said there were about 10 others.  Commissioner Lynch asked that given the smaller population of Pahrump as compared to Las Vegas, how would the school be able to attract students.  Mr. Blodgett replied that he believed they would have about 5-10 students per quarter and planned on advertising as well as working with Good Will which funneled students into training programs.  
Motion:
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1That a 12-month provisional license be granted to the Pahrump Academy for Dental Assisting to offer their Dental Assisting program. 
By:
Commissioner Falvey
Second:
Commissioner Lynch
Result:
Unanimous.
FULL TERM LICENSURE

Fuzuba School of Massage and Reflexology
Testified:
Mr. Perlman; Dr. Nathan O’Hara; Ms. Chelsea Yang; Ms. Lucy O’Hara; Mr. David Salmon
Discussion:
Dr. O’Hara said he had been operating for a year, that he is seeking an extension to his license and that he did make some errors or some perceived errors, but that all errors had been corrected.  Mr. Salmon introduced himself as legal counsel for the school and asked if the commissioners had received the school’s written response.  Chairwoman North replied yes.  Mr. Salmon stated could respond to the legal issues but did not want to waste the Commission’s time, saying he believed that under the law, the school had earned the right to a continuation of their license.  Commissioner Fralick asked why the school taught 250 hours of a 500 hour program and Dr. O’Hara replied that all 500 hours were taught, but some students requested a mid point transcript be issued so they could apply for licensure in California.  Mr. Salmon said it was his understanding that those transcripts were not used in the State of Nevada.  Mr. Whitney requested that all speakers please first identify themselves when starting to speak.  Commissioner Clark asked Mr. Perlman if he had verified that the students actually completed the required 500 hours and Mr. Perlman said he has not reviewed nor seen any evidence to support Dr. O’Hara’s statement that all students completed 500 hours of training.  Commissioner Clark said that the only evidence supporting the response that the students had completed 500 hours was a statement from the council and that the school’s response seemed confusing since it states that transcripts were issued so students could pursue licensure in California.  Dr. O’Hara reiterated that he issued mid point transcripts so students could apply to California for licensure.  Commissioner Clark said that Dr. O’Hara had tried to lead  commissioners to believe that no students were going to California but the written response clearly states they were seeking licensure in California.  Dr. O’Hara stated he meant to say that when classes at his California school, Alive Institute, were filled, he directed new students to the Nevada school.  He reiterated he does not remember ever saying that Nevada students could complete the training at his California school.  Commissioner Clark asked for an explanation of the 250 hour transcript and Dr. O’Hara replied that he made the decision to reorganize the program to include the four major topics covering California’s requirements.  He continued, saying that the reorganized curriculum was taught during the first half of the program and the remaining requirements were taught during the second half.  Commissioner Clark asked why the transcript included a completion date and Dr. O’Hara replied that was just for the first half of the course.  Commissioner Clark asked if the program was submitted and approved as a two-part program with two completion dates and Dr. O’Hara replied it was not.  Commissioner Clark said that was a violation of Nevada’s regulations.  Dr. O’Hara stated the school does not issue mid point transcript any more and that when he was notified that it was a mistake, he contacted the California licensing board to retract the transcripts.  Commissioner Clark asked why he did not submit for approval of a 250-hour program with an objective for California licensure.  Dr. O’Hara said they could do that, but they are adhering to the 500-hour program required by Nevada regulations and that his intent now is not to train students for California.  Mr. Salmon stated that the mistake was that they took a California school and tried to open it up in Nevada.  He said he was not hired until a week ago and if he could go back, he would go through the regulations and make sure that the California program was fully compliant with Nevada law, which is the school’s goal.  He stated that it was his understanding that Nevada regulations required 500 hours which is what they would offer.  He said Dr. O’Hara was trying to give students the opportunity to obtain California certification when he issued the 250-hour mid point transcript, but all students did complete the required 500 hours.  
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He continued, saying that when Mr. Perlman objected to it, Fuzuba stopped issuing the 250 hour mid point transcripts and that they want to be fully compliant and not do anything to jeopardize their license.  He said they could consider a 250-hour program but all students have completed the required 500 hours except for one who withdrew early.  He said the school is fully compliant at this time and every issue brought to their attention had been remedied, even one that was presented at 4:30 yesterday afternoon.  He said that if licensure is continued they plan on going through the entire program to make sure it is fully compliant with Nevada regulations.  Chairwoman North asked Mr. Perlman if he could comment on whether or not the school was fully compliant as stated by Mr. Salmon.  Mr. Perlman said that he has not reviewed any responses since he doesn’t accept a written response as verification and that he has not been back out to do another review.   He said that the law states that the provisional period is given so that a school can demonstrate it is able to comply with the provisions of NRS and NAC Chapters 394 and clearly the school has not demonstrated compliance.  He continued, saying that when the provisional license comes due, the Commission can extend the license only if the Commission finds the school is substantially in compliance and any deficiencies are minor.  He said that if the Commission does not find the issues to be minor, licensure has to be denied.  As for the issue concerning ability to benefit, he said that while it was suspected to be a violation for some time, it was not verified until yesterday and Fuzuba was immediately notified.  He explained that each school is required to have entrance requirements which reasonably ensure a student will benefit from the training and that at least two students who paid tuition and completed training at Fuzuba were subsequently denied licensure by the Nevada State Board of Massage because they had been convicted of prostitution.  He said that while Fuzuba’s entrance requirements state that a student cannot have any felony conviction, there is no mention of prostitution which is a misdemeanor.  Mr. Perlman reiterated that the Commission has seen the violations and if they believe them to be minor in nature then the license should be extended and another on site review will be conducted.  He said that whenever a violation was brought to Dr. O’Hara’s attention, his response has always been that he didn’t know it was a violation and asked how to make it right.  He said that when it was discovered he was issuing 250-hour transcripts, there was discussion on whether or not the students could complete their training in Nevada or California.  Mr. Perlman stated he does not know what the two licensing boards would accept and that his concern was with the school.  Commissioner Frederick asked about the cease and desist order from the Nevada State Board of Massage Therapy and stated that the facility used for student housing was listed as a single family residence.  She asked if there needed to be some type of other business license issued by Clark County and Mr. Salmon replied that was a legal argument and it was a private residence owned by Dr. O’Hara, not part of the school.  He said the students stayed there as Dr. O’Hara’s guests and there was no lease or student housing agreement with students.  He said that absent a regulation stating you can’t have a guest in your home, he did not understand how this was a violation.  He said he did not know of any complaints from the students who stayed there, but Dr. O’Hara had discontinued allowing students to stay there.  He stated that their position is that it is a legal matter and there are no provisions in NRS or NAC Chapters 394 that apply.  Commissioner Frederick asked if the students paid any rent and Dr. O’Hara said they paid $15 a day for food and utilities but it was not considered rent.  Commissioner Frederick stated that business licensing should be contacted as they might poll the neighbors to ensure there were no undue disruptions or other issues.  Mr. Salmon reiterated that on his recommendation Dr. O’Hara stopped allowing students to reside at the house.  He stated that the provisional period is to show that the school can comply with applicable regulations which Fuzuba has done and that it is only if the school is unable to comply, could the license be denied.  Dr. O’Hara stated that he and his wife were in China and that they had opened a foot spa prior to licensure from the Commission and that they contracted with an individual who was to make sure everyone working at Fuzuba was licensed.  The contract specifically stated that no massages were to be given.  Upon his return he was told that the Massage Board had visited the school and given a warning, but he was not clear as to what the violation was.  He stated he terminated employment of the two individuals cited and that the Massage Board had been back and did not have any other findings.  Ms. Yang stated that Angela from the Massage Board came in unexpectedly and was shown the classroom and appeared to be satisfied.  Ms. Yang said Angela left some fliers on human trafficking.  She said they have a sign in English and Chinese that states they offer only Reflexology and if they want a massage they need to go elsewhere.  Chairwoman North stated that she was not speaking to the issue of the cease and desist order and appreciated Ms. Yang’s enthusiasm.  Dr. O’Hara reiterated that there have been no other citations from the Massage Board and Chairwoman North asked if he had any documentation that they were in compliance with Massage Board regulations.  Dr. O’Hara replied that he did not.  Mr. Salmon said he believed that was from a different company and that they were not prepared to respond since it was not the Fuzuba School of Massage and Reflexology.  Mr. Perlman said the citation from the massage board is relevant because NRS 394 requires that Fuzuba be in compliance with all other state and federal regulations and this occurred at the school.  Commissioner Frederick stated the citation was issued under the name of the school.  Chairwoman asked if it could be faxed up to them or summarized and Mr. Perlman left to fax the document.  Chairwoman North asked if it was issued to the school and Mr. Whitney read that it was issued to Fuzuba School on 4083 Spring Mountain Road and the subject was unlicensed activity.  
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Chairwoman North asked if it stated they were not in compliance with the governing body and Mr. Whitney replied that it states that the Board is requesting Fuzuba cease and desist from unlicensed activity related to massage therapyper NRS 640C.710 and cites penalties pursuant to NRS 640C.910.  Chairwoman North asked the date of the document and Mr. Whitney said it was dated October 22, 2012.  Commissioner Lynch stated that the reason there is no reply is because the last page states if you do not comply with this cease and desist, a citation may be issued.  Mr. Salmon stated that it is a surprise this is still in effect since it is an issue with two individuals who are not longer with Fuzuba and that all current staff members meet CPE requirements.  Dr. O’Hara stated there is no massage activity occurring at the school except during instruction.  Mr. Whitney stated that the document had been faxed and Chairwoman North said the document was in the packet.  Commissioner Clark asked if Fuzuba had a clinic where members of the public could get massages from students.  He said that there are two ways students received practical experience, one through a student clinic and the other through independent practice, but he uses a third way which is to do the practice in class.  He stated that they have volunteers come in for practice massage at no charge.  He said he did try to get approval from the county to operate a student clinic.  He said that the school went back to the original model allowing students to perform practice massages independently on one another or family members and friends.  Students kept a log of the length of the massage, date the massage was provided, and signature and comments from the recipient.  Commissioner Clark said that one concern was that unsupervised massages were allowed and Dr. O’Hara equivocated saying that depends on how you define unsupervised, but unobserved massages were done with the first class only.  Commissioner Clark asked if that was still occurring and Dr. O’Hara said no, that when it was brought to his attention, he stopped allowing unsupervised practice massages and there was enough time left in the students’ program for them to complete the required hours of practice massages under supervision.  Commissioner Clark asked how students currently get the practice massages and Dr. O’Hara said they practice on each other and on volunteers from his wife’s church.  Commissioner Clark asked if the Massage Board allowed members of the public to come in for massages and Dr. O’Hara replied that when he originally contacted the county, he was told to contact the Massage Board.  Commissioner Clark stated that it appeared to be a violation of NRS 640C in that massages are being performed.  He asked Mr. Perlman if there was any signage indicating massages were being offered and Mr. Perlman replied that there was nothing indicating that Fuzuba was a massage establishment.  Commissioner Clark stated it did not appear they were in violation at this point of the cease and desist issue and that it did occur prior to CPE licensure.  Commissioner Fralick asked if there were four alleged violations as listed in the summary.  Mr. Perlman replied that was correct plus one concerning lack of entrance requirements.  Commissioner Fralick asked if the school was not doing its due diligence in regards to pre-qualifying students by verifying they don’t have a criminal background.  Mr. Salmon stated it was brought to their attention yesterday at 4:30 p.m., and that the felony statement did not include misdemeanor prostitution.  He stated that he has advised Fuzuba to revise the entrance requirements so there was nothing to preclude a graduate from obtaining licensure.  He stated that the catalog now includes the Massage Board’s statute concerning background requirements.  Commissioner Fralick asked if he believed that a person convicted of prostitution was not a violation of the school’s ban on allowing felons to enroll at Fuzuba.  Mr. Salmon stated that Mr. Perlman objected to the term felony since there is statutory language that prohibits a person convicted of prostitution to obtain licensure as a massage provider and prostitution is a misdemeanor in Nevada.  He stated they are clarifying that.  He read the current policy from the catalog concerning the screening process that students undergo and said that Fuzuba is ensuring that the enrollment process is being changed so that any student will know the requirements for licensure up front.  Dr. O’Hara stated that in the entrance interview prospective students are asked about their background and that he knew of two students who said they were denied licensure by the massage board based on the schools they attended previously.  He said that no students had disclosed any prostitution convictions.  Commissioner Fralick asked Dr. O’Hara to explain why students were provided less than 500 hours of instruction and Mr. Salmon stated that all students except one who left early had received the 500 hours.  Dr. O’Hara stated when he discussed this with the California massage council, he was told to submit the updated transcripts showing 500 hours and there was never an issue as to where to complete the remaining 250 hours.  Commissioner Fralick asked if the students had actually completed the 500 hours and Mr. Perlman replied that he could not verify the information without obtaining the records.  Mr. Salmon stated he could make the records available.  Commissioner Frederick asked about students who did not get supervised practical training and Dr. O’Hara said they did 50 hours unsupervised and then came back and did 50 hours supervised.  Mr. Salmon stated that they were always in compliance with the curriculum that was submitted to the Commission and Fuzuba always provided 100 hours of practical training.  He stated the issue was whether or not that portion of the training was supervised or not and once it was objected to, Fuzuba made immediate changes.  Dr. O’Hara said that the practice that was done outside of the class was redone under supervision.  Commissioner Fralick asked if those hours were verifiable and Dr. O’Hara replied they were.  Chairwoman North asked Mr. Perlman if he had verified that the additional hours had been completed and Mr. Perlman replied no.  He stated that the approved program included 50 hours of supervised practicum and that was not accomplished.  He said it was not an “objection” but it was a finding of fact that the students were allowed to perform practice massages without supervision. 
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He said Fuzuba allowed students to practice on anyone away from the school, record the date and the time spent performing the massage, and have the recipient sign and comment on the massage.  He said, using their word, his “objection” to that is as a past aircraft mechanic, when a student was taught in class how to change a tire, the next step is to have them perform in your presence.  He said that he believed bringing students back weeks after his “objection” is a violation of law and that it was not fair to a student who had to come back and perform 50 hours of supervised massage when it was part of the original curriculum.  Commissioner Lynch asked Mr. Salmon when he was retained by the school and he replied that he was contacted when the administrator changed his recommendation from extending the license to denying the license.  Commissioner Lynch stated that it appeared Dr. O’Hara ignored the laws and just asked for forgiveness when these issues were brought to his attention and then retained an attorney to help them when it appeared he would lose his license.  She said it was bothersome because she felt Dr. O’Hara continually made excuses and wanted to know if legal counsel was going to be retained longer than just to the end of this meeting.  Mr. Salmon said he had not been retained for any set period but he recommended a complete overhaul of the program to ensure it is compliant with Nevada law.  His goal, if approved by Dr. O’Hara, is to go through the program and make sure it complies with state regulations.  He said that the provisional license extends through the end of the month and that the regulation states to deny a license, it has be shown that the school is unable to comply.  He said the school is in full compliance with the regulations and that it is the school’s job to be in compliance without having to be told by the administrator.  He said that if the Commission did not feel they were ready for full term licensure they should extend the license, after which period they would show all the concerns corrected.  Commissioner Lynch stated she would like assurances that Mr. Salmon would be involved and Dr. O’Hara replied he absolutely guaranteed he would retain and work with Mr. Salmon to ensure compliance with the laws.  He stated that he brought two students to the hearing because the Nevada State Massage Board said they will base their licensure decision upon Commission’s decision as to whether or not the school was viable.  He said his deepest concern is with the students rather than the school.  He said he has a $4,000 a month lease for four more years.  Chairwoman North asked how many students were housed at one time by Dr. O’Hara in his house.  He stated there were three or four at a time.  Ms. O’Hara said there were some from California and Dr. O’Hara then said there were six and the house had very large bedrooms.  Chairwoman North asked if they were all students with Fuzuba and Dr. O’Hara replied they were.  Chairwoman North asked if she was not a student of Fuzuba, could she still be a guest at his home?  Dr. O’Hara replied yes if she was a friend from out of town or a relative.  Chairwoman North asked if the students were friends or relatives and Dr. O’Hara said no.  Chairwoman North asked if he knew the students prior to them being students and Dr. O’Hara replied some of them.  Chairwoman North asked when the California school was first licensed and Dr. O’Hara replied since January 2007 and said that he was the director.  Chairwoman North stated that since he was director of the California school since 2007, he had to have experience complying with similar regulations in California and asked who was responsible for understanding and ensuring compliance with Nevada regulations when Fuzuba was first licensed.  Dr. O'Hara replied it he who was responsible for compliance in Nevada.  He stated that the California State Bureau for Private Postsecondary Education is aware of his model and that he is also in the process of applying for federal accreditation with the Accrediting Commission of Career Schools and Colleges and they are aware of his program and have no problem with it.  Dr. O'Hara continued, saying that he allows students to stay as guests in California home.  Chairwoman North reiterated her question, stating that she was asking for an explanation as to why it appears that he has no experience operating a school as evidenced by his lack of adhering to Nevada regulations yet he claims to have operated a school in California for six years.  Mr. Salmon stated that it was a California program translated to Nevada and that they should not have done it that way.  He said you cannot take a program from California with different laws and transplant it to Nevada.  Chairwoman North asked that Dr. O'Hara answer the question since Mr. Salmon had been with the school for one week and Dr. O'Hara was the administrator and CEO.  Dr. O'Hara asked that the question be repeated.  Chairwoman North reiterated that she wanted to know how he could start this school without understanding the Nevada requirements when he stated he had six years of school experience in California.  Dr. O'Hara stated that in each area of the complaint he thinks he misinterpreted the law.  He said that as to not teaching the 500 hours of instruction, he made the decision to send a midpoint transcript but did not shorten the program.  He said all students received 500 hours of instruction in Nevada.  Chairwoman North stated he had already responded to the violations.  She said what she wanted to hear was why the violations occurred and it appeared the reason was that he misinterpreted the regulations or had some confusion as to the requirements.  Dr. O'Hara replied that he interpreted the law differently and gave as an example the housing issue.  He said that the law says the institution is to ensure the housing is safe and adequate and he took that at face value and believed the house to meet the standards.  He said all the violations which he interpreted differently have been corrected.  Commissioner Clark asked how far along Dr. O'Hara was in the accreditation process with ACCSC and Dr. O'Hara stated he was applying for the California school, that he had attended a workshop, completed one year's audit and was working on the second year.  He said he has completed the paperwork and would submit by the December 10th deadline.
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Commissioner Clark stated that if it was Dr. O’Hara’s intent to get the Nevada school accredited also, he should know that the accreditation standard required Fuzuba to be in full compliance with state laws during the application process.  Dr. O'Hara replied he knew of that requirement and Commissioner Clark asked why then was Fuzuba not in compliance with state laws.  Dr. O'Hara replied that, as his legal counsel had stated earlier, he believed they are in compliance.  Commissioner Clark stated that pursuant to NAC 394.450(1), the Commission could extend Fuzuba’s license only if the school substantially met the standards and he believed that there is no evidence that Fuzuba had met the requirements.  He continued saying the school was given one year to show the school could comply with regulations but Dr. O’Hara ignored the requirements for 10 months until he was notified that the administrator was going to recommend denial of licensure.  He asked how Dr. O'Hara could assure the Commission that he could operate Fuzuba in compliance with the regulations and added that believed the school should reapply for licensure.  He continued saying that there is no evidence of compliance today and that when staff reviewed the school, there was no evidence of compliance.  Dr. O'Hara said that his idea of adhering to standards was for the school to deliver the curriculum, ensure instructors are qualified, stay financially stable, have an adequate facility and all required equipment, and ensure students are satisfied.  He said he believes that he is substantially meeting these standards even though he made some errors in interpreting the law.  Mr. Salmon stated that his interpretation of NAC 394.450 is that it does not preclude a learning process and that new businesses do have issues that they adjust too and that the law doesn't mean 100 percent with no mistakes made during the provisional period.  He stated that at this point there are no deficiencies and that they can provide the Commission with any evidence to that fact.  He said the provisional period doesn't end until the end of the month and this could be tabled to allow them to get the evidence.  He said he did not want to submit another application because he believed it would be harmful to the students already enrolled.  He asked the Commission for another year to show the school can comply, because denial would harm students, would not serve the public, and have no worthwhile purpose whatsoever.  Commissioner Clark stated that the license did expire at the end of the month but since the Commission meets quarterly, the license would expire prior to the next meeting.  He said he would not be comfortable extending the license for a year and asked Mr. Perlman if they could extend the license for a shorter period.  Mr. Perlman replied that the Commission had originally granted Fuzuba a 12-month provisional license on November 6, 2012, which meant that technically the licensed expired on November 5, 2013.  He said licenses are routinely issued with the expiration date of the end of the meeting month so there are issues can be resolved if a meeting is delayed.  He said the Commission has the authority to extend the license for any period of time they deem appropriate.  Commissioner Frederick asked what living arrangements students now had and Dr. O'Hara said that they did not allow students to stay at his house anymore.  Commissioner Frederick questioned how many bedrooms and bathrooms there were and Dr. O'Hara replied there were five bedrooms and six bathrooms.  Commissioner Frederick stated that in his response to the administrator he indicated there were six bedrooms and five bathrooms, but the Clark County assessor lists it having four bedrooms and three bathrooms. 

Motion:
That the provisional license for the Fuzuba School of Massage and Reflexology be extended until February 28, 2014, and that the administrator conduct a review and report his findings to the Commission at the next meeting.
Second:
Commissioner Frederick.

Discussion:
Mr. Whitney stated that the next meeting would not be for 90 days and the license would expire prior to that.  Commissioner Clark amended the period to 90 days and Commissioner Frederick seconded.  Commissioner Fralick asked if that would allow staff the necessary time to review the school.  Mr. Perlman said that extending it for 90 days was still insufficient because the next meeting was not until February 12th and the license would expire before the meeting.  He said that the extended period would allow time for another review but the license should be extended so it does not expire prior to the next meeting.  Mr. Whitney suggested the licensed be extended to February 28, 2014.  Commissioner Clark amended his motion to extend the license to February 28, 2014.  Second by Commissioner Frederick.

By:
Commissioner Clark
Second:
Commissioner Frederick
Result:
Unanimous.
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The Commission took a short recess and upon reconvening, Chairwoman North asked for a motion to combine as many of the provisional to full term actions as possible.  Commissioner Lynch made a motion to accept the recommendation of staff for Konold Institute and Southwest Dental Assistants.  She stated that no action was need for the Las Vegas Institute of Technology since it was closed.  Second by Commissioner Clark.  Unanimous.

Konold Institute
Motion:
Grant full term licensure.

By:
Commissioner Lynch.
Second:
Commissioner Clark.
Result:
Unanimous.

Las Vegas Institute of Technology
Mr. Perlman informed the commissioners that the school closed and had not enrolled any students.  No action taken.

Southwest Accelerated Dental Assisting Careers
Motion:
Grant full term licensure.

By:
Commissioner Lynch
Second:
Commissioner Clark
Result:
Unanimous.
World Series of Poker Dealer Academy
Testified:
Mr. Perlman, Mr. Whitney
Discussion:
Mr. Whitney stated that since Mr. Perlman had properly notified the school’s director, the Commission could proceed with the hearing and take action.  Mr. Perlman stated that Mr. Effel and the World Series of Poker Academy did not provide the records required during the provisional review but did provide some records a week or so later.  He said Mr. Effel was duly notified of the date of the review and what records were required.  He said that during the provisional period, a school is required to demonstrate it can be operated pursuant to the requirements of NRS and NAC Chapters 394, and that based on the violations noted, the World Series of Poker Academy has not so operated.  He said he believed that the deficiencies are not minor and since the school is unable to meet required standards, he recommended denial of licensure.  He asked that the Commission's motion state that the provisional period allowed by NAC 394.445 was for the World Series of Poker Academy to demonstrate it can operate pursuant to the provisions of NRS and NAC Chapters 394; and, the World Series of Poker Academy was given a 12-month provisional period to operate; and, the World Series of Poker Academy cannot operate pursuant to the provisions of NRS and NAC Chapters 394 in that they violated the provisions of NAC 394.605 by not maintaining required records, they violated the provisions of NAC 394.485 by not maintaining evidence of instructor qualifications, they violated the provisions of NAC 394.480 by not employing a full time director, and they violated the provisions of NRS 394.540 by not paying required fees timely.  The Commission finds these violations not to be minor in nature and believe that the World Series of Poker Academy is unable to meet the requirements set forth in NRS and NAC Chapters 394, therefore continued licensure is denied.  Commissioner Lynch asked if anyone was in the audience to respond to the findings and no one came forward.
Motion:
That for violating the provisions of NAC 394.605, NRS 394.480, NRS 394.540(3) and NAC 394.670(1), the World Series of Poker has demonstrated it cannot be operated pursuant to the provisions of NRS and NAC Chapters 394 and continued licensure be denied.
By:
Commissioner Frederick
Second:
Commissioner Falvey
Result:
Unanimous.
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Chairwoman North stated this was the time for the Commission to go into closed session.  Mr. Whitney explained the process to go into a closed session.  Chairwoman North stated that the Commission would go into closed session pursuant to NRS 241.030(1)(a) NAC 394.685(3) to consider character, alleged misconduct, professional competence, or physical or mental health of Mark Collingbourne and continue the closed session pursuant to NRS 241.030(1)(a) and NAC 394.685(3) to consider the character, alleged misconduct, professional competence, or physical or mental health of Saron Wright.  Motion by Commissioner Clark as stated by Chairwoman North.  Second by Commissioner Frederick.  Unanimous.  Note:  Due to confidentiality concerns, the minutes for the closed session are filed separately.

After the closed session, Commissioner Lynch made the motion to adjourn and go back into open session.  Second by Commissioner Clark.  Unnanimous.
International Dealer’s Academy
Motion:
That the application for continued employment from the International Dealers Academy be denied.

Discussion:
Discussion was held in closed session.

By:
Commissioner Clark

Second:
Commissioner Lynch

Hospitality International Training

Discussion:
Discussion was held in closed session.

Motion:
That the application for continued employment from the Hospitality International Training be approved.

By:
Commissioner Clark

Second:
Commissioner Cook

Result:
Unanimous

ELECTION OF OFFICERS

Chairwoman North opened the floor for chair.  Commissioner Cook nominated Commissioner Clark and Commissioner Falvey seconded.  Commissioner Lynch moved the nominations be closed.  Commissioner Falvey seconded.  Unanimous.  
Chairwoman North opened the floor for vice chair.  Commissioner Frederick nominated Commissioner Lynch and Commissioner Falvey seconded.  Commissioner Clark moved the nominations be closed.  Commissioner Fralick seconded.  Unanimous.  

Chairwoman North thanked the new chair and vice chair.  Commissioner Lynch thanked Ms. North for serving as chair, for her patience and fairness to the applicants.
COMMISSION COMMENT

Ms. North thanked Mr. Perlman for his work and Mr. Whitney for his counsel.
PUBLIC COMMENT
None.

ADJOURNMENT
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